TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

AGENDA
February 12, 2018
7:00 PM
www.lincolnmaine.org
Councilors:  Council Chair; George Edwards , Councilors; Stephen Clay Jeffery
Gifford , Sheldon Hanington , Marscella Ireland , Sharon
Sibley , and John Trask .
la.  Call to Order
1b.  Pledge
2. Approval of Minutes: From the special meeting on January 2, 2018, the regular meeting

on January 8, 2018 and the special meeting on January 30, 2018. If no objections are
registered Council Chair shall approve the same as written.

3. Approval of the Warrants (0104)

SUGGESTED MOTION: To approve and sign Warrants # through # in the

amount of §

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:

4. Acceptance of Gifts/Donations and Grants (0104 & 0700)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to approve and accept the following Gifts, Donations
and Grants in the amount of $4,434.66, as detailed below.

Organization Type of Gift Amount / Department
Value

David & Nancy $100.00 | Heating Assistance

Bean Fund

Diana Casey $100.00 | Heating Assistance
Fund

Sharon Sibley $100.00 | Heating Assistance
Fund

Nestle Waters $4.,000.00 | Heating Assistance
Fund

Eileen Strebel $100.00 | Heating Assistance
Fund

Library Can Donations $34.66 | Library Book Fund

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:

5. Chairman’s/Town Manager’s Comments:



10.

11a.

11b.

*12.

13.

Regular Town Council Meeting
February 12, 2018

Planning Board Report:

Monthly Reports:

Open Forum: This is the portion of the agenda where the public can speak to any items
on the agenda that do not have a public hearing. Please stand and state your name

before stating the nature of your business. The Council Chair may set a time limit per
agenda topic depending on the number of residents in attendance who wish to speak.

Discussion: Graffiti Wall

Discussion: Recreational Cannabis Business
Dog Park Presentation- (0100)

Approval- (0100)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to approve allowing this group to pursue grants and
funding to create this dog park and keep the Town Manager informed of any grants and
funding they apply for.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:

Consent Agenda: All items marked with an asterisk (*) are considered to be routine and
will be enacted by one motion. There will be no separate discussion of these items unless
a Council Member so requests, in which event, the item will be removed from the
Consent Agenda and considered in its normal sequence on the Agenda.

15. Appointment to Sanitary Board

16.  Appointment to Planning Board

17. Appointment to Library Advisory Committee
18.  Accept Paper Shredder

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to approve the suggested motions for items #15
through #18, as presented.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:
Approval of Installment Agreements (0104)
SUGGESTED MOTION: Authorize the Treasurer on behalf of the Town Council to

dispose of real estate acquired by the Town for non-payment of taxes in the following
manner. (Title 36 MRSA Sections 943 & 946)

I



14.

*15.

*16.

Regular Town Council Meeting
February 12, 2018

1. Letters will be mailed to the previous owner(s) of record for tax acquired property
offering the opportunity to redeem their property for a cash payment of at least equal to
back taxes owed. All interest, legal fees and lien charges for conveyance of said
transaction to be completed within 30 days of the mailing of the letter and to include the
issuance of a release deed.

2. At the discretion of the Town Council when case warrants, there shall be an
opportunity for the Town Council to enter into a land purchase installment contract with a
prior owner that meets the criteria as determined by the Town Council.

3. If A and B are not met the Treasurer is to initiate the bid process. Note: There will be a
minimum bid amount equal to all taxes and fees.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:
Appointment-FY2019 Budget Committee Members (0100/0101)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to confirm the following appointments on the FY2019
Budget Committee:

George Edwards: and ;
Sharon Sibley: Whitney Souers and Cathy Moison;
Marscella Ireland: and
Stephen Clay: and
Sheldon Hanington: Brian Lindsay and ;
Jeffrey Gifford: and ;
John Trask: Dede Trask and Thora House.
MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:

Appointment to Sanitary Board- (0101)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to appoint Melissa Quintela to the Sanitary Board of
Directors until the next election in November 2018.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:
Appointment to Planning Board- (0101)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to appoint Joshua Gray to the Planning Board for a
three-year term.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:



*17.

*18.

9.

20a.

21b.

22a.

Regular Town Council Meeting
February 12, 2018

Appointment to Library Advisory Committee- (0700)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to appoint Linda Muello to the Library Advisory
Committee for a three-year term.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:
Accept Paper Shredder-(0104)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to accept a paper shredder from Machias Savings
Bank as a gift due to their Main Street branch closing.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:

Approval to accept bids- (0304)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to go out to bid to sell the 1997 GMC/Ferrara Fire
Engine.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:

Public Hearing on ATV Access Routes (0100)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to open a public hearing for the purpose of hearing oral
and written comments on the ATV access route request received from Penobscot Off-
Road Riders.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:

TIME STARTED: TIME CLOSED:

ATV Access Request- Penobscot Off- Road Riders (0100)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to authorize the Penobscot Off-Road Riders, for a
period of time from May 1, 2018 through December 31, 2019, an ATV access route along
a portion of the Curtis Farm Road, a portion of the South Road and the Half Township
Road.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:

Approve the Operating Policies for the Events and Tourism Committee- (01053)

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:



22b.

Regular Town Council Meeting
February 12, 2018

Appoint Committee Members- (0105)

Suggested motion: Move to appoint the following people to the Events and Tourism
Committee for a one-year term.

Kelly Ryder, Bryan Coons, Karen Richards,

% *

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:
23. Abate Taxes- (0105)
SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to abate a total of $204.94 in taxes as listed below.
#2549 Alysia Hunter FY2016- $53.28 Trailer demolished
Owner unknown
#2387 Warren Brasslette FY13-$59.58 Mobile home junked
FY14-$68.88 Owner unknown
#779 Chris Doughty FY14-$51.66 Mobile home junked
Owner unknown
#3798 Brian Maris FY13-$24.82 Part of a mobile
take out no longer
in operation.
Moved from Town
MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:
24. Computer Upgrades- (0104)
SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to approve expending up to $3,200.00 out of
unassigned funds to cover some computer upgrades at the Town Office, Public Safety
and Library.
MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:
25, Approve Going Out To Bid On An Assessment- (0100)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to approve going out to bid for an architectural and
engineering firm to make an assessment regarding needs for a Town Office into the
future at a price not to exceed $45,000.00; amount to come from unassigned funds.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:




26.

28.

Regular Town Council Meeting
February 12, 2018

Town Office Lease (0100)

SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to enter into the proposed Town Office short-term
lease agreement for the building at 63 Main Street, with the Mason’s.

MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:

Future Agenda Items

Adjourn
SUGGESTED MOTION: Move to adjourn the meeting at pm
MOTION: SECOND: VOTE:



MONTHLY REPORT

DATE: February 2, 2018

TO: Rick Bronson, Town Manager
FROM: Ann Morrison, Town Clerk
RE: January 2018 Monthly Report

ACTIVITIES: The Town Clerk’s Office has
gone to the dogs! Last months report stated that
we had over 700 unlicensed dogs and another
roughly 100 additional ones that had never been
licensed, but had a rabies shot and that record
from the State was forwarded to us. I took the list
and divided it amongst the four of us and we
began making phone calls to each individual. 1
know we did our due diligence in narrowing this
list down. We used social media sites and the
community sign by Cole Whitney Ford every
chance we got and the Lincoln News reported on
the dog issues a couple of times. The last
suggestion we gave out was a reminder about the
rabies clinic on Jan. 27" at Chester Animal
Hospital. From what we heard, it was a very busy
place that Saturday with cars lining both sides of
Pea Ridge Road and up to a 2-hour wait for a
shot. As of February first, I am happy to report
that only 148 dogs are on the unlicensed list and
only 38 left on the never been licensed list.
Unfortunately, our Animal Control Officer’s last
day was January 27" and it will now be the task
of the Police Department to issue summons. |
will be working with Dan Summers to see this
step happen so we can get this process completed.
Going forward, I am hoping this task won’t be so
daunting. Ihave a few other tricks up my sleeve
for next year!

Although this month focused on dogs, we
did do plenty of other transactions. Trash Passes
were popular, and we registered over 100
snowmobiles. The weather towards the end of the
month brought us plenty of ice, but that still
didn’t seem fo deter anyone from finding
somewhere to go and ride! It is always fun to see

where everyone comes from if they are from away.

Monthly Transactions Jan. FY18

Paid Trash Passes 115
Complementary Trash Passes 186
Refrigerator Disposal 2
Tire Disposal 2
Notary / Dedimus / Copy / Fax 53
Library Fees Reconciliation a4
Police Fines & Fees Reconciliation 4
Concealed Weapons Reconciliation 12
Demo / Shingle Permits g
ATV / Snow sled Registrations 119
Boats 2
Hunting/Fishing 42
Certitied Birth 27
Marriage Intentions 1
Certified Marriage 7
Death Certificate 9
Burial Transit / Disposition 6
Cemetery Lot Sales 0
Grave Openings 0
Real Estate Taxes 269
Lien Payment 51
Personal Property Taxes 8
Motor Vehicles 311
Dogs 330

Total 1808




TOWN CLERK/OFFICE MANAGER
MONTHLY REPORT CONTINUED...

PERSONNEL: I must say the Town Office Staff deserves a big thank you as whittling down the
dog list has been a big team effort this year. We may have done most of the work, but many
other employees and Department Managers helped with suggestions and reminders if they saw
someone they knew who had a dog. Thank you very much to everyone, without your help this
list wouldn’t be as short as it is. Ibelieve this is the shortest [ have seen it, in the five years I
have been here. It is very much appreciated! We have a wonderful team of employees.

TRAINING: None to report.




MONTHLY REPORT

DATE: February 6, 2018

TO: Richard Bronson, Town Manager
FROM: Melissa Quintela, Treasurer

RE: January 2018

PROJECTS:

Calendar Year End reports have been completed and submitted to the appropriate
agencies. W-2 and 1099 forms have been sent out to all employees and vendors.

This year I sent letters to tax payers warning them of that foreclosure letters were being
sent soon and to avoid the extra fees associated they should come in and pay their 2016 taxes in
full. These letters served a dual purpose, to warn the taxpayer of extra fees and to ensure we had
the proper address to send the certified letters to. I did have a handful of taxpayers come in and
pay. Notice of Impending Foreclose letters will be sent out in February 2nd. The Impending
Foreclosure letters warn taxpayers that have not paid their Fiscal Year 2016 taxes and that their
property will go into foreclosure on March 8, 2018. This year we have fewer taxpayers facing
foreclosure compared to last year. I will be asking the Town Council to allow me to enter into
payment agreements with taxpayers who request it. When a taxpayer signs a payment
arrangement, they agree to make monthly payments towards their taxes. The payment is enough
to bring the taxes current on the property within the next 18 months. If the arrangement is
followed the taxpayer will not find themselves facing foreclosure again next year.

GENERAL ASSISTANCE/ HEATING ASSISTANCE:

This office has only processed 10 applications for Heating Assistance helping a total of
35people. We have been granting 50 gallons of fuel to each household that qualifies. This year
the local churches and food cupboard have also been helping with heating fuel. We share
information so that we can ensure that everyone gets the help that they need and there is no
abusing these funds.

We have seen a large increase in General Assistance this year. The largest increase is
paying rent for qualified clients.



MONTHLY REPORT

DATE: February 2, 2018

TO: Richard Bronson, Town Manager
FROM: Ruth E. Birtz, Tax Assessor
RE: Monthly Report for January

Assessing Activities:

This month my audit for the Department of Revenue Services was completed for both the
Assessing and the Business Equipment Exemption programs. Every year I complete what is
referred to as my turn around document. This is where I report to the State on the assessment of
record for every sale that occurs in Lincoln. Last year the report had 84 arm’s length sales in
Lincoln. This year the report had 240 sales. This does not include transfers to trusts, joint
ownership, divorce etc. Statistically, this is one of the highest number of sales in Lincoln since I
became Assessor in 1991,

The results of the audit are forthcoming; however, it does show a significant increase in
valuation on waterfront. I will wait for the State recommendation on what adjustments will need
to be made. Everything with the Assessing Department was found in order.

The Tax Collector and I will be requesting some abatements from the Town Council at the
meeting in February. All of these abatements are for mobile homes that are not longer located in
Lincoln. The mobile homes have either been sold, moved or demolished.

Events:
By Ruth Birtz

The Council voted at the January 8, 2018 Town Council Meeting for an Events/Tourism
Committee. We have one person that has turned in a volunteer form for this committee. Once
established the committee will assist and support the Events Coordinator in the planning and
execution of Community Events. In February the Council will also review the organizational
bylaws of this committee and appoint members.

Homecoming planning for the upcoming July 19,20,21 and 22" festival is underway.
This is what Lisa has lined up and confirmed.




ASSESSING MONTHLY REPORT
CONTINUED...

Guns 4 Roses tribute band will be headliner 7/21/18.

DJ Chuck Foster has confirmed Teen Dance for 7/19/18.

Contacting other bands for 7/20/18 and 7/20/18 performances.

One vendor has paid for space. Contacted returning vendors encouraging them to secure
their spaces early.

Website link updated with Vendor Form and new pictures.

Eight Shriner groups contacted from 2017 parade. Flag Unit confirmed; Highlanders,
Funsters, Lobster Boats, Mini Cars, and Wheelers will confirm after approval at their
March/April meetings. Awaiting response from Mini Bikes and 4X4 Unit.

Contacting donors, especially ones to cover cost of bands.

VvV VYV
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A June 2nd date has been secured for the 2018 Bike Rodeo. Helmets ordered at half-
price. Will secure donor to pay balance. Knights of Columbus will provide free barbecue with
assistance of Steaks ‘n Stuff.

During a recent Department Managers meeting, concern was expressed by Public Safety
Director, Dan Summers regarding the use of the fire truck for Christmas Tree decorating. His
concern is that if an emergency call comes in that requires the ladder truck it would take a
considerable amount of time for the truck to roll out. I am checking into how much an
independent contractor would charge to install and take down the Christmas Tree Lights. We
could rent a bucket truck but, insurance requires trained personnel to operate the truck. We do
not have such a person on staff at the moment.

Economic Development Activities:

The TIF amendment for Lincoln Paper and Tissue has been approved. At a special Town
Council meeting the Town Council approved moving forward with the acquisition of the carve
out parcel at the mill and the global settlement. This will resolve a pending abatement request
and secure both the recreation waterfront area of Mattanawcook Lake, Folsom, Crooked and
Long Ponds, and give us a parcel to market for Economic Development. It has been both a
pleasure and a learning experience to work through this process with Town Attorney Andy
Hamilton.

Passports:
Passport activity is listed below. Passport activity continues to be brisk. As you can see

by the chart below, this was the busiest January in 6 years. Melissa and I also completed our
annual certifications this month.




ASSESSING MONTHLY REPORT
CONTINUED...

MONTH »
July 30 13 26
August 35 22 19
September 14 10 10
October 15 7 15
November 12 16 16
December 15 3 14
January 22 25 22
February 21 22 22
March 22 29 12
April 15 25 20
May 27 28 42
June 38 13 35
Totals 266 266 | 253 215 209 312 170

Code Enforcement Activity:
By Bruce J. Arnold

Many electrical inspections and internal plumbing inspections took place in January 2018.
This month, weather has been such that contractors’ work has been confined to interior projects.
A number of local contractors are looking forward to a busy building season, once spring arrives.

Now that phase I is substantially complete, and a building permit has been issued, Nestle
Waters North America is in a position to commence with phase II of their project, which
includes a load station building and a water silo. Well #4, which was developed in 1990, will be
the source of water for the load station. An 8-inch high density polyethylene line will carry water
from well #4 to the load station which is located on Lincoln Water District property at 1076
West Broadway.

The Planning Board met January 29 at 6pm in Council Chambers. Two site plan reviews
and one business relocation were contemplated during the meeting.
¢ Site Plan Review: Penobscot Pawn; 46 Main Street; Map 137; Lot 050: Zone C1.
e Site Plan Review: Meraki Salon; 115 West Broadway; Map 136; Lot 012; Zone C2.

e Relocation: NE Occupational Exchange; 9 Main Street; Map 137; Lot 141; Zone SD1.
All three proposed land uses were unanimously approved.

During Planning Board open forum, Chairperson Moison read a letter of
resignation from Richard Wyman. Since his appointment in February 2010, Richard has
faithfully served as a Member and as Chair of the Planning Board. Changes in Richard’s
personal responsibilities were the reason behind his resignation.




ASSESSING MONTHLY REPORT
CONTINUED...

Lincoln’s Comprehensive Plan is being reviewed during Planning Board
workshops. This month, Chapter 10 (Land Use) documentation was distributed to
Members for review at the next Planning Board meeting.

Permit information below;
ACTIVITIES: Code Enforcement Activity:

Permits

Description # January #YTD Revenue FY2017  Revenue

Revenue YTrD FY2017
Total Building 1 $550.00 35  $2,160.00 56 $3,732.00
Total Electrical 0 30.00 16 $840.00 27 $1,640.00
Piumbing 0 $0.00 i6  $2,637.50 35 $4,349.25
Home 0 $0.00 1 $60.00 1 $60.00
Occupation
Sign 0 $0.00 1 $40.00 4 $80.00
Site Plan review 2 $200.00 5 $400.00 3 $300.00
/ formally
business
Street Opening 0 $0.00 3 $150.00 2 $100.00
Wood 0 $0.00 0 $0.00 2 $500.00
Boiler/Junkyard
Subdivision 0 $0.00 0 $0.00 0 $0.00
Totals 3 $750.00 77  $6,287.50 127 $10,761.25

*Revenues are based on fiscal year

Budget Overview & Training:

[ have no concerns with either the municipal or the TIF budgets. I have also received
recertification for my assessing and code enforcement certifications. The TIF committee will
begin meeting in February. A draft budget should be ready for Town Council and the Budget
Committee by the time the draft municipal budget is available.




MONTHLY REPORT

DATE: February 1, 2018

TO: Richard Bronson, Town Manager

FROM:  Daniel A. Summers, Public Safety Director

RE: Public Safety (Fire/Police/EMS) Report for January, 2018
ACTIVITIES:

On January 10", Deputy Chief Frank Hammond sat down with a
representative of HME Ahrens-Fox and went over, line by line, the
shop order for the building of the new fire truck that was approved
by voters in November. The anticipated delivery date is sometime
in mid-September.

On January 11", Detective Fucile and Sergeant John Walsh gave a
tour of the Lincoln Public Safety Building to the Cub Scouts. As
part of the tour the scouts learned the process police use to obtain
fingerprints. The scouts were also introduced to the firefighters and
EMS staff who were already on shift and learned different aspects
of the job.

January 11", Nicole Murchison submitted her resignation as the
town’s animal control officer. Her last day was January 27", The
application process has started and the vacancy has been posted on
the Town’s website. Application deadline is February 17%.

A snowmobile and rescue sled are now available to first responders
here in Lincoln thanks to East Millinocket Fire and EMS. The sled
will be stationed here at the Lincoln Public Safety building.
Training on the new piece of equipment was held here at the fire
department on January 16™.

EMS/Ambulance Calls

Month FY 2018 Revenue
July 69B/80T $5,520
August 91B/94T $7,280
September | 55B/80T $4,400
October 72B/79T $5,760
November | 78B/78T $6,240
December | 87B/93T $6,960
January 87B/94T $6,960
February
March
April
May
June
Total

On January 19, David Slomienski submitted his resignation as a full-time firefighter/engineer for the Town of
Lincoln. We wish David well in his future endeavors. The vacancy has been posted on the Town’s website

with an application deadline of February 16%.

On January 20", the Lincoln Fire Department received recognition for their efforts in assisting with the Toys for
Tots program over the holidays. The Marine Corps League held a dinner at Gillmor’s Restaurant where the Fire
& EMS Departments were presented with the Commander’s Award for outstanding support.




TRAINING:

January 30th, mandatory trainings for police officers were turned over to the Maine Criminal Justice Academy.
This happens annually so that officers keep their certification.

On January 16th, the fire department conducted department training on the critical components of the
snowmobile and rescue sled, ambulance, and Jaws of Life.

BUDGET/OVERTIME:

59% of the overall police department budget and 57 % of the police department’s overtime line were
expended so far, this fiscal year. Overtime for the month of January was $5,066.34. See overtime chart below;

Part time Part time
Hs | Wash | Hs | Grael | Hs | Fuclle | Hs | Plahler | Hs | Hallelt | Hs Hs | §14 [ Hs| $17 | Tolal| Toid Budget
Hs | Wages
Shift Coverage
PTO $0.00 $0.00 50.00 $0.00 §0.00 $0.00 $0.00 50000 0 sooo
Vacation $0.00 $0.00 50.00 5000] 12] $34758 $000] 3] ssoa00] 12 s20400] 60| $1,085.58]
Sick Leawe $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 3000f  of  50.00] Owrtime
Bersavement 0.0 §0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 50000 of  sooof 532982
Open Shi $0.00 s000] 28] 882 so.00] 18] 882137 $0.00] 8] stac0] 6] sio200] s8] s1569.19 87316
Extra Patro $0.00 R EEEEE R $0.00 50000 72l sto0800] 24] saoe0o| 114 $1,945.6]
TotalBenefits | 0  $0.000 0 s0.00] 34/ $1,00038] 10| S2r2r0] 30| Seesss| o]  s0.00] 116] §1.62400] 42] s7i4.00] 232 $4,570.09
Other 0T
Detai 0000 Of %6243 50000 0] §109.08 50.00 §0.00 $0.00 0000 of st
Transpor 50.00 $0.00 5000 4 §109.08 $0.00 30.00 $0.00 so00] 4 st09.08]
Meetings/Training] $0.00 3000 $0.00 $0.00 3000 000 3 w420 000l 3] sa200f
Work Over §0.00 $0.00 s0.00] 175 4772 $0.00 s000] g s42.00 000 475 %8979
Call n $0.00 30.00 $0.00 30,00 50.00 $0.00 30.00 50000 o so.00]
Cout $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 30.00 $0.00 5000] 8 38400 50000 6| 58400
Sub-Total 0 S0.000 O 6243 0] 5000 575 26588 Ol  s0.00f 0 S0.00[ 12f S168.00] O  $0.00[ 17.75] $496.31
|
Total Overtime S0.000 Of $6243] 34 $1,000.38] 15.75| $538.58) 30] sees.9s| of  s0.00] 128] §1.792.00] 42 714,000 240.75] $5,086.34

61% of the overall fire department budget and 73% of the fire department’s overtime line were expended so
far, this fiscal year. Overtime for the month of January was $13,525.59. See chart below. A good portion of the
overtime expenditures for the month has been to cover shifts due to the fact that one engineer has been out on
paid administrative leave since the beginning of December. The engineer has since submitted a letter of
resignation from the Fire Department. I have advertised for his replacement. Another engineer has been out
due to injuries since the beginning of January and I don’t expect him back to work until mid-February. See the
chart below; This has had a significant impact on the overtime line. [ expect this line to be over expended by
the end of the fiscal vear.






